
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE - MARCH 26, 2007 

RECREATION BOCCE TO SENIOR CLUBS - OFF PEAK HOURS  

Recommendation 

Councillor Bernie DiVona recommends: 
 
1. The City of Vaughan receive the petition from residents/seniors of the City of Vaughan. (See 

appendix 1). 
 
2. The City of Vaughan Council reconsider the level of service provided as outlined, as 

contained in this report, and restore the “free” use of indoor bocce during off peak hours from 
Monday to Friday throughout Vaughan. 

 
Economic Impact 
 
There is no additional impact to the indoor bocce facilities. The restoration of the policy would 
result in seniors to “operate the use of the courts without staff assistance“ during the off peak 
hours. Minor reduction in revenue would be offset by existing supervision during off peak hours.    

Purpose 

The City of Vaughan has four indoor bocce facilities throughout the municipality for use 
throughout the day and evening. For sometime, seniors have expressed they would like to have 
the opportunity during “off peak” hours (12 noon to 5 p.m.) to use indoor bocce courts for “free” as 
they are unable to travel at night and are “shut in”, experience restricted movement or opportunity 
as they take care of children or baby-sit, unable to compete with adults during the evening and 
competitive users, or have limited funds to “pay as you go”.   
 
The City of Vaughan over the past decade did regularly provide “free” off peak indoor bocce use,  
i.e. regularly provided level of service to senior clubs. 
 
The City of Vaughan Council is being requested to restore a level of service to the senior 
members of the community during off peak hours.  

Background - Analysis and Options 

For more than the past decade, the City of Vaughan provided as both a practice and then a 
policy, seniors with the  “free of charge” use of indoor bocce courts during off peak periods, 
Monday to Friday.   
 
The original Corporate Policy  (89.11 (0*8)  reads:  
 
“Senior citizens are allowed free use of the courts during weekday and daytime hours” 
 
 

City of Vaughan Corporate Policy Manual 03.3.18  
(Appendix 2)  

                                                    CNL 89.11(08) 
 
 
Prior to the establishment of this corporate  policy some indoor bocce facilities had “free” off peak 
use of bocce courts and various levels of fees being paid at various facilities for other non senior 
users. The policy, in essence, formalized a benefit that was understood to be provided to “senior 
citizens” during “off peak” hours.  



 
 
In 1997, the City of Vaughan opened Chancellor Community Centre and shortly thereafter 
entered into an agreement with the Chancellor Bocce Club to manage and regulate bocce. The 
bocce club managed and operated the bocce operations at night, as part of a pilot project, and 
were advised by the Recreation Department that the existing policy of “free” off peak use during 
the day would be continued. The bocce club provided bocce balls for the seniors to use. (See 
Bocce Committee-Agreement Renewal dated June 26, 2000 (Appendix 4) and the final 
agreement dated May 6, 2002.  
 
The City of Vaughan Director of Recreation tabled a report to change the structure of bocce 
service delivery as a result of many factors and challenges. Concurrently, other clubs throughout 
Vaughan also experienced “free” indoor use of bocce by senior clubs, i.e. Garibaldi (Dufferin 
/Clark), West Woodbridge (Martingrove)  and Maple (Keele).  
 
The City of Vaughan reviewed and updated the bocce policy in both 2002, and again in 2003, 
after considerable community consultation. The revised and current corporate policy, as 
circulated reads: 
 
“Seniors continue to benefit from the use of bocce courts free of charge during non prime 
time hours five days a week from 12-5 p.m. year round at all four locations. Seniors 
operate the use of the courts without staff assistance during this time. Direct costs to the 
City include staff maintenance and utility costs”.   
 

 City of Vaughan Policy Manual  04.1.18  
  (Appendix 3)  
  CNL 89.11(08) 
  CNL 02.10.15 
  CNL 03.06.23 

 
 
Important: The above reference City of Vaughan Policy Manual 04.1.18 represents the current 
/existing policy as circulated.   
 
Further, the Director of Recreation reconfirmed that while the bocce  rates would be changing, as 
the rate of recovery for bocce was extremely low, the practice to support or assist seniors  during 
off peak hours would continue.  
 
“As per Council’s policy, seniors would continue to play during the day at no charge”. 
(emphasis added)-- May 13, 2002. (Appendix 5).  
 
The City of Vaughan Recreation Department continued to undergo review of “indoor bocce usage 
at city operated facilities” June 10, 2003, and the report contained the “new” corporate 
established policy to charge $55 as annual membership. (Appendix 6) 
 
However, the Director of Recreation  reconfirmed that while bocce rates would be changing, she 
writes,  
 
“Seniors continue to benefit from the use of bocce courts free of charge during non prime 
time hours five days per week from 12-5 p.m. year round at all four locations. Seniors 
operate the use of the courts without staff assistance during this time.”  (Appendix 7)   
 
 
 
 
 



 
On April 26, 2004, the City of Vaughan reviewed the “recreation bocce program” and included  
a fee for NON PRIME TIME, BUT IT EXCLUDED CHARGING SENIORS DURING NON PRIME 
TIME. 
 
“The present practice of allowing seniors to play Monday through Friday during non prime 
time would continue; however, seniors would be required to pay a  nominal membership 
fee of $15 per year for Vaughan residents.”   
 
The policy “continuance” policy would suggest that during the non prime time that there would be 
“no charge” as this was the practice used during the past decade or more.  It also provided for the 
introduction of a nominal charge during “off  peak” hours. This would suggest or imply that those 
users that are non seniors during off peak hours are obliged to pay a nominal fee.  
 
Furthermore, the City of Vaughan continued to review the recreation bocce use and again 
reported one year later and restored the “no charge” to seniors during non peak hours. 
 
 
On June 23, 2003, the Commissioner of Community Services, reported on “recreation bocce 
program”.  On page 2 he reports, “Seniors continue to benefit from the use of bocce 
courts free of charge during non prime time hours five days per week from 12-5 p.m. year 
round at all four locations. Seniors operate the use of the courts without staff assistance 
during this time. Direct costs to the City include staff maintenance and utility costs. 
“(Appendix 9). The City of Vaughan approved the recommendation “receive for information”.  
 
However, a chart showing a fee for bocce during off peak hour was contained within several 
reports. 
 
Currently, there is some staff resources used, and any restoration of the “old” policy to allow the 
“Free” off peak use would be based on the premise of  “without staff assistance”.   
 
Lastly, during the Budget Committee discussion, it was directed that “budget consultation process 
with stakeholders be initiated earlier” December 12, 2005. Contained within the same report are 
fees, but no reference to the $15/court/2 hours off peak hours.  
 
During the preparation of this report, SAVI was contacted that they expressed that they have no 
recollection of bocce being discussed during the review and revision of the City of Vaughan 
Senior Policy.  
 
During the preparation of this report several senior clubs and bocce clubs were contacted and 
they have signed the petition in support of the restoration of “free” use of indoor bocce during off 
peak hours.  
 
 
Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2007 
 
Programs and services which are provided by the City in pursuing its mandate of being a 
significant provider of recreation and culture to the residents of Vaughan and that promote active 
living and well being amongst the widest cross section of the population, particularly for target 
groups such as youth, seniors, and other identified groups.  
 
 
 
 
 
 



Conclusion 

The City of Vaughan during the past decades had both a practice and policy to provide seniors 
with ‘free” bocce during off peak hours.  This includes past corporate policies and the existing 
corporate policy as distributed. 
 
Staff reports over the past decade has outlined and reconfirmed the principle and importance to 
promote active living and provide seniors with “free” bocce during off peak hours. We refer to 
Appendix 2 to 9 as prepared by Community Services.  
 
The City of Vaughan Budget Committee recommendation, approved by Council, reconfirmed the 
need and importance that early prior consultation is needed. SAVI, and various senior clubs have 
reconfirmed no prior knowledge or participation in any changes in the policy. (In fact, the policy, of 
2004 was reversed by staff report dated 2005  in which $15 had been included and then 
referenced as “no charge”).   
 
The City of Vaughan Recreation Department is requested to provide the senior clubs with the 
opportunity to provide “free” off peak period uses, subject to no additional staff assistance with 
this service level.  
 

 

Attachments 

Appendix 1 
Appendix 2 
Appendix 3 
Appendix 4 
Appendix 5 
Appendix 6 
Appendix 7 
Appendix 8 
Appendix 9 

Report prepared by: 

Councillor Bernie DiVona, ext. 8339.  

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 
Bernie DiVona 
Councillor - Ward  3  
 



 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

NOTICE OF PETITION 
 
A petition has been submitted with respect to the following 
matter and a copy is on file in the office of the City Clerk: 
 
 Agenda Item No.: 44 
   
 Item Name: RECREATION BOCCE TO SENIOR CLUBS – OFF 
    PEAK HOURS 
 
 
 
Particulars of the Petition: 

 
Dated:  
 
No. of Signatures:  143 
 
Submitted by:  Residents and Seniors of the city of  

     Vaughan 
 
  
 
 
 
 

For a copy of the petition contact: 
 

City of Vaughan, Clerk’s Department, 2141 Major Mackenzie Drive, Vaughan, L6A 1T1 
Tel: (905) 832-8504 Fax: (905) 832-8535 

 
























































